BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
JULY 10, 2010

Attendance:  Paul & Linda Mishkin, Al & Debbie Villanucci, Lauren Gilbert, Sandra & Bruce Maeder, Sandy & Susan Prince, Deborah Bushway, Leigh Fisher, Paul Paget, Eric Miller, Brenda & Ed Dumas, Wayne & Judy Lucier, Trish & Jim Meyers, Jayne Fraser, Bill Webster

Proxy Votes:  Osgood, Civita

Meeting commenced at approximately 9:45 AM in Bruce & Sandy Maeder’s garage.  Debbie Villanucci, Secretary of Big Sandy Association, declared that a quorum was present for the meeting.  

Copies of 2009 Annual Meeting Minutes, the 2010 Annual Meeting Agenda, Motorbike Regulations, and Association By-Laws were distributed to members.

President’s Report:  Paul Mishkin
The meeting was called to order by Paul Mishkin, President of the Association.  The first order of business was unanimous acceptance of the 2009 minutes.  

Paul indicated that there had been significant turnover on the Board, and that Paul Paget was stepping down after six years of service.  Bruce Maeder was also stepping down as director.  Two new persons had agreed to serve as directors pending their election:  Brenda Dumas and Eric Miller.  Leigh Fisher was also stepping down as Treasurer, and Debbie Villanucci, who was stepping down as Secretary, had agreed to serve as Treasurer, while Lauren Gilbert had agreed to take over as Secretary pending her election.   Paul emphasized that this turnover was a good thing, and a way to involve more members of Big Sandy in the running of the Association.   
Paul also briefly discussed the dock slipholders’ agreement, which at that point, three slipholders had signed and three had not.  He emphasized that the purpose of the slipholders’ agreement was to create reciprocal obligations between the slipholders and the Association, and to ensure that slipholders abide by the rules and regulations of the Association and the slipholders’ agreement.  Later in the meeting, Al Villanucci, who is dock manager, provided Paul with signed copies of two of the remaining slipholders’ agreements, leaving only one slipholder who has not signed.
Treasurer’s Report:  Leigh Fisher

Leigh Fisher provided copies of three different financial reports, including the status of invoices submitted to association members, total expenses of the Big Sandy Association as of July 8, 2010, and total sales or charges by item, including charges for dock installation, dock maintenance, dock removal, dues, the road assessment, and snowplowing.  She stated that all the members of the association except one person had agreed to receive their dues bill via email.  She also indicated that a balance of $475 was  due from one member and a balance of $200 was due from another member, but that the former had indicated that his check was in the mail.  (A check for $475 from this association member was received the following week.)  The latter, who owns two developed properties, had said that he was unwilling to pay the second road assessment for $200.   Paul Paget explained that the Board had decided that if a second lot was developed, that person should be assessed for dues and any special assessments, particularly because of the extra wear and tear on the road caused by the developed property.  There was a discussion about whether this was allowed by the by-laws, which do not specifically address the issue but which provide that each member of the association is only entitled to one vote.  When someone raised whether the by-laws should be amended to address this issue specifically, Paul Mishkin indicated that this would require a 2/3rd vote and thus be difficult to adopt.  Paul Paget explained that the board of directors has the “right to bill and assess”, and that this interpretation of the by-laws was permissible given the extra wear and tear caused by the second development on the road.  Paul Paget indicated that the intent of the Board was not to single any one person out, but to develop rules and procedures that were fair to all members.
Leigh Fisher then went through the various expenses, including bank fees for an overdraft and a bad check, website expenses, licensing costs, etc., as well as a $29.75 check written to Leigh Fisher for landscaping expenses at the top of the road, which she had agreed to repay, not realizing that these types of expenditures were not reimbursable.  A motion was made for the Association to maintain a $30 beautification fund to cover such expenses, but the motion was withdrawn when Paul Paget indicated that this was a matter for the Board, which should take it up in committee.  

Road Report:  Bruce Maeder

Bruce described the work done on the road in both the fall and the spring, including the work for which the special assessment had been made the year before.  He described the spring work that had been done on the culvert, and the five loads of gravel that had been brought in and graded.  He also described a potential problem of cracking on the mid-part of the road above the paved portion that the Association might want to address in coming years.  He indicated that the person who had done the spring work had not entirely completed it due to personal illness, and that these issues were being resolved.  He also mentioned that new speed signs had been installed.  

Leigh Fisher indicated that the speeding problem seemed to have been resolved.  Debbie Bushway raised a question regarding the proper placement of the speed signs.  Paul Paget emphasized the outstanding work that Bruce Maeder and George Osgood had done on the road with limited resources, and that the Association had a road that was in exceptionally good condition thanks to their hard work.  Leigh Fisher asked whether it would make sense to pave the entire road.  Eric Miller indicated that this might increase speeding, and that the gravel portion tended to cut down on speeding.  

A question was raised regarding the closing of the road during the spring thaw.  It is generally George Osgood’s decision when to close the road.  This year, someone had cut the lock in order to enter the Association.  One resident was seen cutting trees when the road was closed.  Debbie Bushway indicated that the practice has been for people to park at the top and walk down during this period when the road was closed.  Someone indicated that there has not been spring damage to the road because of this temporary closing.  

Plowing and Snow Report:  Eric Miller
Eric indicated that because there had not been much snow and because of the improvements to the road, it had been easier to plow during the previous winter.  He indicated that Mike Ward’s price had stayed about the same, at $3,025, and that the Association continued to pitch in $600.  The winter users paid for the rest, and currently there were 14 families who paid to use the road during the winter, costing each of these winter users $171/person.  There was some concern with a free rider problem, and it had been decided that incidental users would be charged a $50 assessment/use, but that association members would not be charged for emergency visits, including having someone come down once or twice per winter to remove snow from roofs or porches.  
It was emphasized by the winter users that Mike was very responsive to individual requests, and that he also agreed to plow individual driveways for $300/season or $25/storm.  The Lombards at the top of the road also pitched in $200.  
Sandy Maeder indicated that she thought that the association contribution should be increased to $800, and that there should be an association vote on this.  She made a motion to increase the association contribution which was seconded.  Paul Mishkin emphasized that the $600 stipend from the Association had been very controversial among association members, and that this matter should be explored further before a vote.  It was agreed to postpone discussion of this issue until later in the meeting.  

Dock Manager’s Report:  Al Villanucci

During the meeting, as discussed earlier, Al Villanucci provided signed copies of slipholder agreements for himself and another association member.  He indicated that there had been a small increase in maintenance costs, and that the numbers this year had been high.  He said that they needed to get more competitive pricing.  He also emphasized that the dock was not for diving or swimming, and that there was heavy anchoring equipment around the dock, which could injure divers or swimmers.  He reminded members to advise their renters of this.   There are now six slips occupied, and two available, with one association member indicating an interest in one of the two remaining slips.  
Paul Mishkin pointed out that all of the slipholders had paid their share of the maintenance costs, for which he was appreciative.   Paul indicated that he had had some communications with the lawyer for the last remaining slipholder who has not yet signed the slipholder agreement, and that the lawyer was under the impression that the member had signed or would shortly sign the agreement.  

Brenda Dumas asked about the property interest a slipholder has in the slip, and whether the property owner owns the slip and can transfer it to subsequent owners or family members.  Paul Mishkin emphasized that for approximately $2000, the property owner can use the slip for as long as the property owner owns the property, but that he or she does not actually own the slip, which belongs to the association.  The agreement was not set up to grant transferrable property rights, but to divide up the cost of having and maintaining the dock.  Thus, if a property owner sells his or her property, and there is a waiting list for the slips, the person on the waiting list would get priority over the new association member.  However, Paul indicated that, given the location of the remaining two slips, it is unlikely that all the slips will be purchased.  Also, responding to a question from Leigh Fisher, Paul Mishkin explained that if a new slipholder were to purchase one of the remaining slips, then that amount would be distributed among all the other existing slipholders, in such a way that each slipholder would pay the same amount as every other slipholder for his or her slip.  This means that the cost of each slip goes down as the slips are all purchased.  
Voting of Officers:

Nominations as follows:

Paul Mishkin – President & Director

Eric Miller – Director

Brenda Dumas – Director

Treasurer – Debbie Villanucci

Secretary – Lauren Gilbert

At Paul Mishkin’s request, there were brief presentations by the new nominees.  Eric Miller stated that he had been a property owner for the last seven years, had overseen the snow plowing for the last couple of years and wanted to become more involved as a director.  Brenda Dumas stated that her parents were owners, that she had been coming to Big Sandy since she was a child and that she had the type of personality that qualified her to serve as a director.  Lauren Gilbert indicated that she had been a property owner for nearly five years, was interested in getting more involved, and was detail-oriented and a compulsive proofreader, thus qualifying her to serve as secretary.  Debbie Villanucci stated that she was qualified to take over as Treasurer after many years as Secretary, given her experience in running her husband’s business.  Following the presentations, a unanimous voice vote approved all for a 1-year term and all accepted.  

Dues.  A motion was then made to keep the dues at $250 for 2010-2011.  The motion was seconded and approved by voice vote.  
Contribution of Association to Snowplowing

At this point, the discussion of whether the Association should contribute more to the winter snowplowing was resumed.  Paul Paget emphasized that the Association should let the directors and officers do their work, and should not make this decision for the Board.  He said that currently, there are 14 families who come during the winter and 14 who don’t, that the system works well now, and perhaps should be left as it is.  He also said that there are various different approaches to determining the Association’s contribution to snowplowing, and that it would be better to let the directors decide which system works best.  

Bill Webster emphasized that, in the past, it had been decided at a Board Meeting that each Association member should contribute $25 of their dues to the snowplowing.  Given the increase in the number of Association members, if each person contributed $25, the contribution of the Association would be $725. Sandy Maeder indicated that the Association had agreed to contribute a set amount of $600, to avoid the situation where individual members were refusing to contribute $25 to snowplowing.  At the same time, several individuals indicated that $725 might be a fair amount.  Debbie Bushway indicated that the Association should contribute 25% of whatever the cost of snowplowing was.  It was suggested that Sandy Maeder withdraw her motion and let the Board decide.  Initially she indicated that she was unwilling to withdraw her motion, and others indicated that the members had a right to vote on this.  Paul Paget indicated that for the Association members to decide on the exact amount was likely to lead to the kind of discord that had plagued the Association in the past.  Eventually, Sandy Maeder withdrew her motion.  Al Villanucci then made a new motion that the Association’s contribution to snowplowing should be increased, but that the Board should decide on the correct amount.  This motion was seconded.  After another lengthy discussion, with several persons indicating their support for an increase in the Association’s contribution while others emphasized that this was a matter for the Board to decide, the motion was brought to a vote and was defeated.  
There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 11:40 a.m. 

Next annual meeting will be held on:  

July 9, 2011 at 9:30 AM

Beach Parking Area
APPENDIX TO 2010 BIG SANDY ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES
Officers and Directors for 2010-2011:

Paul Mishkin, President and Board Member

12 Kenrick Street

Brighton, MA 02135-3804

Bridgton phone: 207-647-9661

Other phone:  617-782-9243 (R)
E-mail:  mishkinlaw@comcast.net  

Eric Miller, Board Member

16 French's Lane

Kensington, NH  03833

Bridgton phone:  207-647-5881

Other phone: 603-772-7250 (R)
E-mail:  eric.miller7@comcast.net  
Brenda Dumas, Board Member

111 Thorndike St.

Brookline, MA  02446

Bridgton phone:  207-647-8630

Other phone:  617-975-3307 (R)
Email:  brendadev1@msn.com
Debbie Villanucci, Treasurer

47 Grace Street 

Malden, MA 02148

Bridgton phone:  207-647-2385 

Other phone:  781-324-5599 (R)

E-mail:  dv99999999@aol.com
Lauren Gilbert, Secretary

1208 SW 18 Ct.

Fort Lauderdale, FL  33315

Bridgton phone:  207-647-3078

Other phone:  (305) 527-9849 (cell)

